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Health Alert 

Date: April 3, 2023 

To: All Healthcare Providers in Yolo County 

From: Josh Hoffner, DO, MPH, Preventive Medicine Resident and Aimee Sisson, MD, MPH, Health Officer  

Subject: Importance of Providing Pregnancy Status When Reporting Syphilis Cases 

Introduction: 

This Health Alert aims to raise awareness and assist providers in reporting pregnancy status in patients 
with syphilis and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs). Congenital syphilis is an infection caused 
by the bacterium Treponema pallidum that is typically acquired through transplacental transmission 
from a pregnant person to a fetus; however, transmission can occur during delivery if the fetus contacts 
an infectious lesion. The fetus may develop severe illness, which could result in birth defects, hearing 
loss, blindness, premature birth, low birth weight, and sometimes stillbirth and death.  

From 2012-2018, California experienced a large increase in congenital syphilis and syphilis among 
women. Over this timeframe, syphilis cases among women have increased by nearly 550%. 
Consequently, there has also been an increase in congenital syphilis rates by nearly 900%.  Syphilis rates 
have risen in several counties in California, with some counties seeing their first congenital syphilis case 
for the first time in years. In Yolo County, there has been at least one confirmed congenital syphilis case 
per year since 2018.  

Persons who gave birth to infants with congenital syphilis did not receive prenatal care or received 
prenatal care late in pregnancy. Congenital syphilis is preventable, and we must all work together to 
avoid the devastating effects of congenital syphilis. Reporting pregnancy status of syphilis cases is an 
effective way to prevent congenital syphilis. Early treatment of pregnant patients and their sexual 
partner(s) for syphilis during prenatal care can prevent 100% of congenital syphilis. It only takes a few 
seconds to do a chart check to verify pregnancy status before reporting pregnancy status via a 
confidential morbidity report. This short amount of time can prevent congenital syphilis and make a 
lifetime of difference for a family. On the other hand, not reporting pregnancy status of a syphilis case 
can result in a lifetime of problems and even fetal death. 

How to report pregnancy status in patients with syphilis: 

1) Syphilis cases can be reported via confidential morbidity report (CMR) forms: 1) as a PDF or paper 
form which can be found online; or 2) as an electronic CMR (eCMR) in CalREDIE.  

2) On the PDF form, pregnancy status should be recorded where indicated in Figure 1 below. The 
completed form can be submitted to CMR.Fax@yolocounty.org OR to the confidential fax line at 
(530) 669-1549.  
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Figure 1. Reporting Pregnancy Status on Confidential Morbidity Report (CMR) Form. 
 

3) On the eCMR form in CalREDIE, pregnancy status should be recorded where indicated in Figure 2 
below. Once the eCMR is completed, it can be submitted via CalREDIE.  
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Figure 2. Reporting Pregnancy Status on Electronic Confidential Morbidity Report (eCMR) Form.  
 
Contact Information: 
If you have any questions about completing a CMR or eCMR, please reach out to (530) 666-
8743, (530) 341-4057, or xee.moua@yolocounty.org. 

 

 
 


